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Windsor, North Carolina 

April 7, 2015 

Regular Meeting  

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting at the 

special time of 2:00 p.m. in the Commissioners Room located at 106 Dundee Street Windsor, 

NC.  The following members were present: 

 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

   Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

             Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

County Attorney Lloyd Smith 

 Network Administrator Joe Wilkes 

     Finance Director William Roberson 

     Department of Social Services Director Linda Speller 
      

 

             

      

Barry Ward of the Bertie Ledger-Advance and Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News 

Herald were present from the media. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson called the meeting to order and thanked all of those present for their 

attendance. 

 

INVOCATION 

 

Vice Chairman Lee led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Dr. Michael Elam, President of Roanoke-Chowan Community College (RCCC), provided the 

Board with an update on the latest events happening on campus.   
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He stated that many were advocating for Bertie even in his absence from Commissioners 

meetings including the work of the newest member of the Board of Trustees, Julie Terry, a Bertie 

County resident. 

 

He relayed that Ms. Terry had recently attended a college trustee seminar in Chicago, Illinois and 

received valuable training that will assist her in her work as a representative of the County.   

 

Dr. Elam also mentioned the recently established RCCC satellite campus at the former Bertie 

High School building as well as a recent Robotics event that was held to promote the interest of 

middle school aged children in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, and Math) initiatives.    

 

Chairman Wesson inquired about the addition of more vocational classes at the former Bertie 

High School campus. 

 

Dr. Elam replied by stating that he was currently working closely with Bertie County Public 

Schools Superintendent, Elaine White, to provide additional programs in the future including 

hotel & restaurant management, plumbing, and others. 

 

APPOINTMENTS 

 

Public Hearing – Road Name Change Policy  

 

County Manager Sauer began by stating that the latest version of this draft is the most recent and 

reflects the Board’s requested changes from a previous meeting, and that this public hearing has 

been appropriately advertised in accordance with North Carolina General Statues. 

 

Chairman Wesson opened the public hearing to receive citizen comments, and hearing none, the 

public hearing was closed. 

 

Chairman Wesson opened the floor for a motion or additional discussion. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the Road Name Change Policy 

Ordinance as drafted.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

Republic Services – Update on contract documents, site selection, and development 

 

Matt East and Josephine Aiken of Republic Services were present for this portion of the meeting. 

 

County Attorney Smith provided his recommended changes and the Board discussed those 

suggestions as needed with the representatives of Republic Services. 

 

The Board also inquired about Republic Services’ hiring process and requested confirmation that 

all current employees of each convenience site would be considered first. 
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Mr. East assured the Board that the current staff would receive priority.  He also stated that 

Republic Services was currently participating in discussions with Waste Industries about 

possibly purchasing the current convenience center properties. 

 

Chairman Wesson assured Mr. East and Ms. Aiken that once the suggested changes have been 

made, and the contract has been resubmitted to the County Attorney, it would be approved in the 

coming days and would not have to be approved at a formal Board meeting. 

 

East Carolina Behavioral Health and Coastal Care consolidation proposal by Bland Baker 

 

Mr. Bland Baker of Coastal Care provided a brief PowerPoint presentation regarding the 

consolidation of the Area Board of Coastal Care and the Area Board of East Carolina Behavioral 

Health.   

 

This new Board will provide a local presence in the counties served and assure each county has 

input into the services received by its residents.   Bertie County will be classified into the 

Northern Region. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the Resolution as presented.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Resolution reads as follows: 
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Project update and additional service agreement proposal by Bob Segal Revenue and 

Expense Specialists 

 

Bob Segal  presented an update of his firm’s progress and proposed an additional service to 

include entities such as utility companies which may not have fully listed property for taxes.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the additional contract with Mr. Segal’s firm.  

Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

Latest Board Vacancy Advertisement – Bertie Ledger-Advance 

 

The Board electronically received a copy of the latest Board vacancy advertisement that was 

published in the April 1, 2015 edition of the Bertie-Ledger Advance. 

 

There was no action needed for this item. 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Approve minutes for Regular Session 3-16-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the Regular Session minutes from 3-16-15.  

Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Accept Register of Deeds Fees Report – March 2015 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to accept the Register of Deeds Fees Report for March 

2015.  Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

Service weapon disposition – in honor of retiring Chief Deputy Greg Atkins 

 

Chairman Wesson read the following resolution into the record: 
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Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to declare the service weapons listed as surplus 

equipment in order to be sold for the listed denominations as stated.  Vice Chairman Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Board thanked Mr. Atkins for his dedicated service to the County.   

 

 

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Discuss NACo Prescription, Health, and Dental Plan as recommended by Commissioner 

Bazemore 

 

The Board reviewed a brochure in their electronic agenda packet about a Prescription, Health, 

and Dental Plan for County citizens. 

 

The program would be of no cost to the County but it would provide discounts to citizens if they 

receive healthcare from participating providers.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to move forward with the program and to have all 

processes followed to secure the discount options for the citizens of the County.  Commissioner 

Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Presentation of Health, Dental, and Life Insurance bids for FY 2015-2016 by Donna Nixon 

of Pierce Group BenefitsFollowing up Ms. Nixon’s presentation to the Board in February, the 

Board reviewed recommendations for  health, dental, and life insurance coverage for FY 2015-

2016.   

 

After some discussion, Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to selected Blue Cross and Blue 

Shield’s option 2 as well as a Life Insurance/Dental package from Met Life as recommended by 

Donna Nixon.  Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

There was also discussion about the need to review the County’s funding obligations for accrued 

liability for post-employment benefits.  The County Manager was encouraged to put this item on 

an upcoming work session agenda.   

 

 

Finance Officer’s Report and Budget Amendments 

 

The Board received a copy of the Finance Officer’s Report in their electronic agenda packet. 

 

The County Manager highlighted several key points of interest for the governing body, 

especially the fiscal performance of the water system in light of recent rate structure adjustments 

approved by the Board effective July 1, 2014.   
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Finance Officer, William Roberson, requested that the Board approve Budget Amendment #15-

03. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to approve Budget Amendment #15-03 as requested.  

Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Budget Amendment #15-03 reads as follows:
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Personnel Policy Amendment – proposal to modify definition of permanent part-time 

position from twenty (20) hours to (30) hours to insure compliance with federal Affordable 

Care Act in determining eligibility for employer provided health insurance coverage 

 

 The consensus of the Board was that this matter will be reviewed at a later date and considered 

for approval following the County Attorney’s review and recommendation. 

 

 

Schedule interviews for Marketing & Economic Development Evaluation 

 

County Manager Sauer was instructed to contact all of the Marketing firms to discuss a date for 

interviews with focus on the last week of April. 

 

COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 

 

Chairman Wesson encouraged all available Commissioners to attend the 48th Annual Meeting of 

the Mid-East Commission at the Cashie Convention Center on Thursday, April 16, 2015.   

 

The Board also discussed meeting early on April 20th beginning at 2:00pm to discuss various 

matters including:  convening as the Board of Equalization and Review, receive an update from 

Bertie County Medical Director Mike Lowery, and discuss a county-wide abandoned/condemned 

building ordinance with the Assistant County Attorney, as well as receive water project updates. 

 

The Board will then convene their regularly scheduled meeting at the Kelford Community 

Building located at 107 Broadway Street in the Town of Kelford at 7:00pm.   

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

County Manager Sauer presented a second contract from Green Engineering regarding the 

Roxobel Water Project and requested the Board’s approval to move forward expeditiously to 

acquire that Town’s water system. 

 

This work will include an update of the water system’s hydraulic model and will assist the 

County with locating a booster pump station to improve water pressure for the Town of Roxobel. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to move forward with the proposed contract with Green 

Engineering to take further steps in acquiring the Town of Roxobel’s water system using funds 

from the County’s fund balance reserves to cover the $25,000 contract amount.  Vice Chairman 

Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Commissioner Trent reported that renovations are scheduled to begin soon at the Bertie-Martin 

Regional Jail. 
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Vice Chairman Lee informed the Board of a letter she had recently received regarding Senate 

Bill 658 which involves the prohibition of hunting on Sunday.  Vice Chairman Lee stated that 

the letter was received from someone who requests the County’s support. 

 

After some discussion, the Board came to a consensus that any person interested in voicing their 

opinion on this Senate Bill should contact their State legislators directly. 

 

Chairman Wesson suggested that the Board consider forming a County-wide inter-agency 

council that would focus on quality of life issues for the citizens of Bertie County.   

 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

The County Attorney requested that the Board consider putting a clause in the Republic Services 

contract that specifies the hourly rate structure that would go into effect for the convenience sites 

in the event of a natural disaster. 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

The County Manager did not make any remarks at this time other than to request time in Closed 

Session. 

 

CLOSED SESSION 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. §  143-

318.11(a)(3) to consult with the County Attorney in order to preserve the attorney-client 

privilege that exists between the attorney and this public body, and pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-

318.11(a)(6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 

conditions of employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 

employee or prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, 

charge, or grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee.  Commissioner 

Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

The Board shifts into Closed Session. 

 

OPEN SESSION 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Commissioner Trent 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

There was no further discussion. 
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ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Wesson adjourned the meeting at 6:00pm. 

 
 

 

_____________________________ 

        Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 


